SOUTHERN NEW JERSEY CHAPTER 6

of the

NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF GOVERNMENTAL PURCHASING

Minutes of Regular Meeting on December 14, 2005 at the Crab Trap Restaurant 

The Chapter 1st Vice President, Teresa Thompson called the meeting to order at 6:35.  Board members present this evening were Gordon Ball, Bonnie Tiemann, Tom Hassett, Palma Conover, Tammy Fetherman, and Teresa Thompson.  Mrs. Thompson welcomed and thanked everyone for attending.  The welcome was followed by the flag salute lead by Shari Woodrow and the invocation given by Jim Terruso.

Attendee Introduction

Mrs. Thompson requested that we take time to proceed around the room and introduce all in attendance.  Mrs. Thompson reminded everyone to make sure they sign the attendance sheet; even guests must sign.  There were 73 attendees this evening.  

Explanation of Drawing 50/25/25 Tickets

Mrs. Thompson explained that the selling of the 50/25/25 tickets this evening would be a total cash giveaway.  The three winning tickets pertaining to the cash giveaway will be drawn first, we will proceed with picking tickets and distributing the other door prizes and plants, so hold onto your tickets.  Frank Hartmann and Tom Hassett handled the distribution of tickets.

Secretary’s and Treasurer’s Reports

The minutes of the October 28, 2005 meeting at Elaine’s Dinner Theatre were available as a handout this evening as well as the November Treasurer’s report.  A motion to dispense of the reading of the Minutes and Treasurer’s Report was made by John Hladun and seconded by Palma Conover.

Guest Speaker

Vice President Thompson introduced Joseph Valenti from Division of Local Government Services.  

Joe Valenti reported on Construction Code Act Legislation. Effective November 1, 2005 the Construction Code Act no longer falls under the Division of Standards and Codes, it is now fully packed under the Local Public Contracts Law.  The two-envelope system for determining the appointment of a third party agency by the Construction Code Official is no longer an option.  These third party agencies will now be submitting bids under Competitive Contracting to receive appointment.  Joe stated he received several calls from Construction Code Officials that are upset by the change.  DLGS will be issuing a handbook on dealing with this new law; there will also be information on DLGS website regarding this issue. 

Guest Speaker Cont.

Joe reported on disclosure of your bid lists.  Joe stated that as the law stands now, if someone asks for your bid list, you have to supply it.  This has been an issue for 6-7 years now.   Joe referenced O’Neill Electric Co. Inc. v. Board of Chosen Freeholders of Warren County.  In this case the Appellate Division ruled for Warren County and noted that disclosure of the bid list could not overcome the grave danger to the public that would result from a failure to keep the door tightly closed to potential corruption in public bidding.  Joe suggested continuing your current practice on disclosure; if your practice is to release the list, continue to do that, if you never have released the bid list, then continue that practice.   Joe reported that out of our 21 counties there are 3 County Engineering Departments that disclose their bid lists.  This Bill (A2372/S2556) hopefully will be tabled for some time.

Joe reported on other proposed legislation regarding Uniform Police Officer scheduled road and bridgework.  Contractors have instigated this Bill due to the gouging of certain uniformed public officials on these projects.  This Bill will be presented after January 1, 2006, watch for it.

Joe referred to Assembly Bill 3780.  This Bill favors in state manufacturing firms.  The bill addresses a complicated formula to be utilized when evaluating bids.  This formula would need to be in your bid specification and is extremely complicated.  Joe suggested we keep our eyes on A3780 as it has a powerful sponsor.  We need to keep an even playing field and this Bill defeats that purpose.  

Joe noted that DLGS finally has the Division of Taxation considering the allowance of the BRC to be submitted after the receipt of bids but before the award of contract.  Joe confirmed that currently the BRC must be submitted with the bid/proposal, if not it is a fatal defect.  Joe stated that DLGS is trying to convince the Division of Taxation to treat the BRC similar to the Public Works Contractor Registration Act, which was amended where at the time of bid submission you must at least be registered, submission of the certificate would be needed prior to entering contract.  The BRC would be the same, you must be registered at the time of bid but the actual certificate must be provided before entering contract.  This would not make the BRC a fatal defect any longer. There have been numerous complaints from county administrators saying they have lost millions on good bids due to the BRC missing at the time of bid.  Also, Joe reported that DLGS is trying to get the Division of Taxation to agree that once a contractor/vendor has supplied the BRC to your entity, they would not be required to supply it again.  This proposed bill will be introduced after 1/01/06.  

Joe reported on proposed legislation that would allow you to have the ability to go with any one or all of the three lowest responsible bidders.  Luckily this bill has been withdrawn.  The sponsor was informed that you cannot make a valid award based on three bidders.  

Mr. Valenti reported on the new “Pay to Play” legislation effective 1/1/2006.  Joe brought attention to the handout provided, Local Finance Notice 2005-30, “Implementing the 

Guest Speaker Cont.

Local Unit Pay to Play Law”.  Joe emphasized that this legislation does NOT pertain to School Boards.  This law states that the local unit governing body must come up with a process of award, either Fair and Open or Non Fair and Open.  Again Joe reminded us that this takes effect 1/1/2006 and there is a lot of work to be done by all to meet their reorganization deadlines.  Many towns that have reorganization on 1/1/06 are looking for a waiver, there will be no waivers.  Joe stated that some towns are planning to Faulkner phraseology in that their current professionals will continue to serve until a qualified successor can be named.  This may work for this year but that’s it.   Joe confirmed this Bill was passed too early.  He explained that Marc Pfeiffer and himself have been reminding the Legislators what kind of impact this would have on local units of government, numerous times since 2004, to no avail.

 Joe informed everyone a handbook titled “The Guide to the New Jersey Local Unit Pay-to-Play Law” is available on DLGS website (www.nj.gov/dca/lgs/p2p) for “Pay to Play” procedure.  Joe referred again to Local Finance Notice #2005-30 which has a summation of the “Top Ten Things to Know About:  Local Unit Pay to Play Law” listed on the reverse side and attached to these minutes.  A review of the list was given as follows:

· The Law affects all contracting units, whether your governing board is elected or appointed (Authorities, Boards and Commissions).  Even some County Colleges are affected.

· The governing body’s clerk should obtain the names of the political party and candidate committees from the elected officials for the preparation of Disclosure Certification forms.  The clerk is then responsible for the distribution of information on reportable contributions to all subordinate contracting units.

· The Law affects contracts with a value over $17,500.  Joe said this is not a mistake; the bill was passed with the 2004 threshold and absolutely no consideration was given to the CPI increase that also should have been written into the law.  Therefore, this $17,500 overrides your current threshold ($21,000 or $29,000).  Joe assured that this Bill has set back progress tremendously.

· Covered contracts must be awarded through a “Fair and Open” or “Non Fair and Open” process.  Your governing body must make this determination.  DLGS has been in contact with the Attorney General’s Office with regard to the “Non Fair and Open” terminology; however, for now that is what we are stuck with. 

· Contracts over $17,500 but less than the agency’s bid threshold ($21,000 or $29,000) can now only be awarded by the Governing Body.  This took away the QPA and Purchasing Agent’s ability to make the award based on quotes received.  They have taken away your increased threshold and set back the bid threshold progress by 10 years.

· Joe reminded us that aggregation does come into play under this law. 

Palma Conover questioned if you have to award to the lowest bidder?  Joe answered, “No”. He explained that you have to get proposals because quotes are not recognized under this law.  Joe also informed us that you have to inform the quoters how they are being evaluated.  Palma asked if we are obligated to tell them up front the rating pool?  Joe confirmed, “Yes”.  

Guest Speaker Cont.

Gordon Ball asked if the contract awards can be made “Fair and Open” and some “Non Fair and Open”?  Joe said that you can split the process but warned to be careful when utilizing this method especially on a county level because this filters down through several agencies.  Joe explained, for example, if a county agency (Utility Authority) awards with a “Non Fair and Open” process and another county agency wants to use the same service provider with a “Fair and Open” process, this is a problem because the Utility Authority has set the precedent and the second entity would be forced to go “Non Fair and Open” to use the same provider, this would be a definite conflict.  Joe emphasized that this process must be thought out and you must be careful not to trip up your own appointments with “Fair and Open” and “Non Fair and Open”.   Palma used her County as an example and asked if the Atlantic County Utilities Authority makes an appointment by “Non Fair and Open” would the County then be forced to award using the same process?  Joe answered that Palma may have to go with the same process depending on the situation. This situation exists when you have a service provider servicing more than one of your County agencies.  Joe again stated to be careful and think of affiliated agencies that may have to be considered.   Joe reminded us that the Professional Service Agreements are still done on a yearly basis.

Bonnie Tiemann asked how this all affects purchase from State Contract.  Joe answered that the State is responsible for the information needed.  He also added the County Cooperative Purchasing Systems are responsible for the information needed on that end too.  Joe stated that Joint Insurance Funds are also included.

Palma asked if Libraries are subject to this law too.  Joe stated that if it is a County Library under your jurisdiction, yes it is covered.  A comment was made that School Boards are not covered but Libraries are?  Joe stated that School Boards are not elected, except for Type 1.  DLGS have asked about Type 1 School Boards and the answer was that they are in the process of looking into this issue.  Joe continued with his review:

· A contractor receiving a Non Fair and Open contract cannot have made a contribution of more than $300 to a political party or candidate committee of a member of the governing body in the year prior to the award of the contract.  This provision does not affect contributions made in 2005.  A questioned was asked if the $300 will be increased and Joe stated that the amount originally started out at $500 and was reduced to $400 and then to $300 so it looks as if it is going down, not up.

· Committees that contribution information is needed from are limited to three:  The Candidates Committee, the Joint Candidate Committee, and the Political Party Committee.   

Joe opened the floor to questions.  Bill Deaver asked, as an Authority under the county, what type of obligation does the county have to answer you?  Joe stated that the county clerk is responsible to answer.

Guest Speaker Cont.

A question was posed concerning multi year contracts.  Joe stated that multi year contracts are being allowed to continue, however the vendor must warned about political contributions for the remaining term of the contract and proper disclosures must be filed during the remaining years of the term.  Again Joe warned about aggregation.

Bonnie questioned the applicability of this to a Condominium Association reimbursement program.  Joe confirmed that Condominium Associations and Section 8 housing are not covered under this legislation.

Another question posed concerned emergency purchases.  Joe reported it is written into this law that the State Treasurer, John McCormack must approve all emergencies.   You can call him, or correspond with him, but he must approve all emergencies falling under this legislation.  Joe confirmed this needs to be changed.  A list will be complied to justify/classify true emergencies and this will be revisited. 

Ed Grant asked if a contract is awarded before the end of the year can it be slipped in under the wire?  Joe asked how funds would be certified and pointed out that we cannot get out from under this legislation.  The answer was No.

In closing, Joe reminded us to stick to the process adopted and be able to defend whatever process is chosen.  Call with questions or email DLGS for help if needed.

Executive Director’s Report 

Teresa Thompson called Gordon Ball to the podium.   Gordon expressed a concern with all the problems we are facing with “Pay to Play” legislation.  Gordon stated that with a “Non Fair and Open” process in excess of $17,500 a Determination of Value must be completed for the contract.  Gordon has been in contact with representatives from the County Purchasing Association, The Governmental Purchasing Association and also the North Jersey Chapter of NIGP to decide that a resolution is needed to oppose some of the obvious problems with the law.  The resolution was read asking for consideration regarding:


· Changing the bid threshold of $21,000 and $29,000 to a lower limit of $17,500;and any purchase over this amount must be approved by the governing body.

· Requiring the need to notify N.J. State Treasurer for approval of declaring an emergency.

· Requirement that the your public notice must state “Non Fair” and Open award.  

John Hladun asked who the resolution would be sent to?  Gordon stated that the resolution would be sent to every senator and assemblyman/woman.  John Hladun made a motion to accept the resolution, which was seconded by Palma Conover and unanimously approved by the membership in attendance.  John Hladun asked that Joe Valenti and Marc Pfeiffer of DLGS be sent copies of the same.

Executive Director’s Report Cont.

Gordon reported that the our 1974 Charter is on display this evening as well as some other historical documents that may be interesting to look over.

Gordon announced that we will have a CPPB review this spring.  If anyone is interested, please notify one of our board members.  A CPPO review will follow in the fall.

Gordon has been in contact with the Pennsylvania Chapter of NIGP to coordinate a joint meeting.  Our last meeting aboard the Spirit of Philadelphia was a success and we are looking forward to planning another meeting.

Gordon reminded everyone to get a Certificate of Attendance for tonight’s meeting available as a handout for certification credit.   Other handouts available tonight were discussed.  Gordon stated this is all valuable information; please make sure you pick them up.

National Chapter Update

Teresa Thompson introduced Ed Grant, 2nd Vice President of the National Chapter of NIGP.  Ed extended holiday greetings on behalf of the National Chapter. Ed explained that the National Chapter office is in Virginia and represents all the purchasing agents across the country.  Ed reminisced about moving up through the SJNIGP as Secretary and President to now be a representative of the National Chapter and travel across the country to observe and learn new techniques to bring back and share with this organization.  Ed agrees that we are all faced with ever increasing challenges with “Pay to Play” this year and the Business Registration last year.  Ed stated that a lot of what we are dealing with now is being dealt with or has been dealt with by someone else already.  For this reason the National Chapter offers a specification library for just about anything you can name. Ed is looking forward to representing this region and New Jersey the next few years as he moves up in ranks on the National.  Ed reported that the organization is growing rapidly; the Washington Chapter had 65 members two years ago, now they have close to 400!  The regional meetings are great opportunities to learn new techniques and adapt new ideas.  This year’s National Conference will be in Tampa, Florida and next year it will be in Hartford, Connecticut.  Ed emphasized the importance of attending the National Conference.  In closing, again, Ed wished everyone a happy holiday and hope to see you at the National Conference.

Report of the Nominating Committee

Teresa introduced Charlene Canale, Chairman of the Nominating Committee to announce the 2006 Slate of Officers which were as follows:

Teresa Thompson, President

Bonnie Tiemann, 1st Vice President

Thomas Hassett, 2nd Vice President

Tammy Fetherman, Secretary

Judson Moore, Treasurer

Report of the Nominating Committee Cont.

A motion was made by John Hladun to accept the slate as presented. Bill Deaver seconded the motion.  All were in favor of the nominations.  Charlene called Mayor Peter Elco to install the officers.  

Installation of Officers
Mayor Elco read the oath of office for each officer present and installed Teresa Thompson, Bonnie Tiemann, Thomas Hassett, Tammy Fetherman, and Rob Campbell as Member at Large.  Judson Moore was absent this evening.

New President Message

Teresa Thompson thanked the SJNIGP for the opportunity to lead this organization for the coming year.  As purchasing officials we face many challenges daily and through networking we can assist each other over these hurdles.  Teresa stated that her goal for the upcoming year is to increase membership of our organization.  Teresa asked everyone to reach out to colleagues to join us.  We are also looking for suggestions on speakers to enlighten us on some of the issues that we face she said.  If you would like to make a suggestion please contact any one of our board members.  We will make every effort to met the request and as always we will keep you updated on current issues and changes in the laws as they occur.  Teresa extended a special “Thank you” to her staff and co-workers at the Atlantic City Convention and Visitors Authority for their continuous love and support.  Teresa also thanked the members for their trust and confidence.

Judson Moore arrived at 8:15

Distribution of Gifts/Conclusion

Frank Hartmann announced the 50/25/25 cash prizes and many door prizes were distributed.  Thanks to Frank for all the help!  Theresa Thompson again wished everyone a Merry Christmas and thanked everyone for attending.  

A motion to adjourn was made by Bill Deaver and was seconded by Bonnie Tiemann.  Meeting adjourned 8:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

                                                                                     Tammy Fetherman

Tammy Fetherman

                                                                                     Secretary

